


Chairman: Cllr S P Waters                                                         
Clerk: Mr G Bould

Minutes of the Parish Council’s Annual General Meeting held on Wednesday, 8th November 2017 at Stoke-upon-Tern Village Hall starting at 7.30 pm.
Present: 
Chairman: Cllr P Waters
Councillors: Cllr K Newby, Cllr Mrs S Bartram, Cllr Mrs S Planton, Cllr R Wright, Cllr P Farmer, Cllr D Moore and Cllr P Butters. 

Clerk: Mr G Bould.

Shropshire Council: Shropshire Councillor Mrs K Calder and Nicola Fisher
West Mercia Police: PC Alan Ambrose 
RAF Shawbury: Group Captain Chuck Norris and Corporal Alex Otley

86.17. Welcome and Public Session: 
The Chairman welcomed members, Shropshire Council, West Mercia Police, RAF Shawbury and three Parishioners to the Parish Council meeting.  
PC Alan Ambrose introduced himself to those present at the meeting as the new beat officer for the area, he indicated that beat officer are now kitted out with cameras, mobile phones and lap tops. The Constable updated members on a recent successful operation at the Prison which dealt with drones and if the Parish Council had any issues, they could be raised with him directly. The Chairman thanked PC Ambrose for attending and members hoped they would see him again either within the Parish, Market Drayton or at other meetings.

Group Captain Chuck Norris thanked the Parish Council for the opportunity to address the Parish Council and the general support the RAF received from local communities who surround the base.  Group Captain Norris talked members through some of the changes at RAF Shawbury, the hundred year celebrations of the founding of the RAF and underlined the amount of investment to the local economy the RAF brought to North Shropshire. Corporal Alex Otley the RAF liaison officer indicated that a site visit had taken place with the Clerk and a number of community projects would be scheduled for the New Year.The Chairman thanked the party from RAF Shawbury for attending and looked forward to continued good relationships with the base.
The Parishioners raised several items with the Parish Council; the first was the planning application at Springhill Farm and the historic non-compliance of conditions in terms of breeding of game birds, the buffer zone, very poor parking and the welfare of the birds. The second point related to the consultation underway in terms of the Neighbourhood Plan in that a special case should be made in terms of the level of travellers the Parish now has as being the right amount. Some clarification on why Sutton Park and the Poplars had no mention in the document in terms of industrial operation; and that page three of the return form could be misinterpreted by Parishioners completing the forms.
The Chairman thanked the Parishioners for their contributions and pointed out that the Springhill Farm application and Neighbourhood Plan would be dealt with on the agenda later.

There being no items the Chairman closed the Public Session and thanked those who had contributed.
87.17. Apologies for absence: None. 
88.17. Disclosures of Personal and Prejudicial Interest: None declared.
89.17. To approve the minutes of the meetings, 13th September 2017.

Cllr K Newby proposed and Cllr R Wright seconded that the minutes of the 13th September 2017 were a true and accurate record of the meeting .The minutes were then unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman, subject to the following amendment to read ‘Aon’ at minute 84.17.3 and Wollerton at  minute 73.17.
90.17. Matters arising from the minutes: 
1. 30 mph signs at Wistanswick, the jobs have been raised by Shropshire Highways.
2. Cllr R Wright raised the length of time, some forty minutes to complete the online survey with reference to the consultation proposals for car parking charges.

3. Speeding digital signs and poles had been agreed by Shropshire, the Parish Council would need to purchase the signs.  Members agreed that be factored into the budget discussions for the next meeting.
4. Mill Lane, Eaton upon Tern; complaints about the fencing around the site had been raised details of which have been placed in the Parish notice board within the area.
5. Cllr D Moore and Shropshire Councillor Mrs K Calder agreed to further discuss the development of local needs bungalows at land off Langley Dale.
6. Newcott Fish & Chips along the A41: the additional building on the site has been confirmed by Shropshire as permitted development

7. A. R. Richards Ltd at Warrant Road had responded to the list of suggested guests who wished to visit the site and would be making arrangements in 2018 for the visit. 
8. Shropshire Council’s Parks and Heritage Sites Manager would attend the December 2017 meeting to start at 7pm with Parish Councillors invited from Hodnet Parish Council to discuss the funding of the Wollerton Countryside Site. 
9. Mirror Langley Dale: Members agreed this be raised again with Shropshire Highways.
10. Wistanswick old tip: a site visit had been held with a specialist contractor who deals with Japanese Knotweed; members agreed that the £4,000.00 (over four years) quote for systemic treatment be fed into the budget meeting in December 2017.
11. Ollerton Pound: Cllr K Newby agreed to approach the land owner in terms of this listed building about ownership and access as the site has become very overgrown again and is in need of specialist attention with the potential engagement of English Heritage.
91.17. Task force update Clive Barracks, Tern Hill.

Nothing formal to report although an all Officer meeting had been called with the Leader of Shropshire Council and the local MP; Nicola Fisher would report back on any progress.
92.17. Neighbourhood Plan update.
The draft Neighbourhood Plan Regulation 14 has had a slow response to consultation so far. Cllr R Wright raised the whole issue about the collective effort still required before the deadline date to engage with Parishioners to complete the forms; he has produced some addition literature which highlighted the policy text from the plan document for ease of access and understanding. The Chairman thanked Cllr R Wright for his intervention and hoped that more could be done to engender a greater response.

93.17. Cemetery developments.
Nicola Fisher from Shropshire Council updated the Parish Council in terms of the status of CIL local resources to which an application had been made for financial support for the cemetery development. The whole structure of the package is being scrutinised by Shropshire Council with no time table for completion. Members agreed that contact me made with Gemma Davies at Shropshire to enquire of the process and timescales.  
94.17. Highway Maintenance: The following highway issues were raised by members:
1. Cllr R Wright enquired if the ‘Ringway’ highways contract had ever been considered by Shropshire to ‘bring back in house’;  Shropshire Councillor Mrs K Calder indicated  it had not been an option for consideration , although the new contractors have signed up to the Social Value Charter and will be accessible at Shirehall.
2. The Chairman raised concerns about pedestrian movements on the A41 in the Tern Hill area and a safer routes campaign being developed by the neighbouring Parish to bring some focus onto the issue. Members agreed that the Chairman should make contact with Sutton upon Tern about the campaign.
95.17. Financial Matters: 
1. Payments & Income: The payments for approval (set out below) and bank reconciliation paper were tabled, signed and agreed. 
	Cheque no.
	Item and payment
	Amount.

	100526
	Stoke on Tern Parish Hall Committee (room hire)
	£    125.00

	100527
	Allsorts Design & Print Ltd (NP booklets/leaflets)
	£   230.41

	100528
	Highline Electrical Ltd (street Light repairs)
	£      98.10

	100529
	Eaton upon Tern Community Committee (service level agreement)
	£1,000.00

	100530
	Dutton Close Residents Association (service level agreement)
	£1,000.00

	100531
	Wistanswick Community Champions (service level agreement)
	£1,000.00

	100532
	Graham Bould ( Clerks expenses)
	£    132.75

	100533
	Keith Newby (postage, printing land at Wistanswick)
	£     29.60

	100534
	Graham Bould (Q3 Salary) 
	£1,247.81

	100535
	H M Revenue & Customs (PAYE)
	£     30.40

	100536
	Pete Waters (poppy appeal)
	£     17.00


96.17. Planning Issues:  
1.  17/404950/FUL: Spring Hill Farm, Warrant Road: Change of use of agricultural land to land for breeding game birds. 



 The Parish Council consider the above application in detail and taking into account a number of views expressed at the public session part of the meeting by Parishioners  formally objects to the application on the following grounds:
· Non-compliance with the management plan for the historic permission.

· Not respecting the boundary of the site and the buffer zone.

· Additional noise caused by a nearby rookery move to attack decaying carcasses on the site. 

· Poor welfare of birds with the potential spread of infection within the rural area.

· Disregard by visitors to the site with the erosion of grass verges, littering, poor parking causing a danger to other road users and mud on the road which the applicant has not managed to clear up.

· Poor access and service arrangements within the site.

That the Parish Council also highlights concerns about the applicant’s activities without permission over this last 12 months that have been reported to Shropshire Councils enforcement service and Shropshire Councillor Mrs K Calder; and that pictures be provided to the Case Officer upon request. That the Parish Council would also urge that the application is considered by committee in view of the very poor historic management record of the site.
2. 17/03617/FUL: The Old Smithy Stoke on Tern: permission has been granted.
3. 17/03288/FUL: The Beeches Ollerton, disabled holiday let-no objections.
4. 17/04739/FUL: The Chestnuts, Eaton upon Tern-withdrawn.
5. 17/04311/FUL: 10, Langley Dale, extensions-no objections. 
97.17. Correspondence:
1. The local Election costs of £1,248 have been deferred to 18/19 for payment and will need to be taken account within the budget discussions at the next meeting.
2. Details of the Annual Place Plan Review returns for 2017 had been received; members agreed the content of the existing Place Plan, agreed additional items of improvements to local amenity sites within settlements, eradication of invasive species and enhancements to Community/Public Transport. In terms of completed projects to highlight the rolling programme of investment within street lighting, limited investment at the play area in Dutton Close and the environmental improvements to the cemetery site at Warrant Road; with the request to delete as ‘not fit for purpose’ the Langley Dale play area site with redevelopment for Social Housing for older people, and realigning investment within Stoke on Tern at the Parish Hall, Millennium Green and St Peters Church.

3. The Vice Chairman and Clerk responding to an invitation to meet Adrian Cooper at Shropshire Planning to discuss SAMDev and the emerging Neighbourhood Plan. T he content of the meeting was very useful in terms of how the Parish Council responds to any planning applications within Stoke Heath Community Hub as defined as at present and particularly your reference to policy MD3 (circulated at the meeting) and how that could be used more effectively in commenting on planning applications that come forward now and how best to approach the Local Plan consultation underway at present in Shropshire. Members then debated the merits of Community Hubs and Clusters particularly in terms of the existing policy and the phrase 'together with development of limited infilling'; not withstanding that members then agreed to 'opt into' as a community cluster but require that the wording is 'tight' and should be circulated for agreement before dispatch.
98.17. Parish Matters and Actions.
1. Child’s Ercall Road: Cllr K Newby raised the activity at the end of this road in terms of the untidy nature of the site, the caravan being used as a permanent residence and a possible business running from the site all without permission. Members agreed that the activity be report to Shropshire.
2. Cllr D Moore highlight a recent pamphlet on Neighbourhood Planning, also raised the high of the river at present and agreed to lay the poppy wreath at this year’s Remembrance Service.
3. Cllr Mrs S Bartram informed members the newsletter would be ready shortly.
The meeting closed at 10.20pm 
Date of next meeting: Wednesday 13th December 7.00pm 2017, (please note start time)
Signed:

Chairman 
13th December 2017.
Clerk: Mr. Graham Bould, 18, Mendip Close Little Dawley, Telford, Shropshire. TF4 3JG. 

Phone: 01952 594758. E-mail: stokeparishcouncil@hotmail.co.uk,  
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